Response of PepsiCo to allegations of anti-union activity & sexual harassment at Frito-Lay plant in Poland

29 March 2006
PepsiCo sent this statement to the Business & Human Rights Resource Centre in response to the following items issued by the International Union of Food, Agricultural, Hotel, Restaurant, Catering, Tobacco and Allied Workers’ Associations (IUF):

- “Polish Unions Rally Against Anti-Union Aggression at PepsiCo Frito-Lay”, 19 Jan 2006: http://www.iuf.org/cgi-bin/dbman/db.cgi?db=default&uid=default&ID=3026&view_records=1&en=1  
- “March 8, International Women's Day: Fight Sexual Harassment, Anti-Union Aggression at PepsiCo Poland”, 4 Mar 2006: 
http://www.iuf.org/cgi-bin/dbman/db.cgi?db=default&uid=default&ID=3148&view_records=1&en=1 
“Any suggestion that PepsiCo is “anti-union” is baseless.   The decision as to whether to affiliate with a labor union is made by our employees, not by PepsiCo.  In fact, tens of thousands of our employees (the majority of our international employees) have elected to affiliate with unions.  As a result, our company has longstanding, productive relationships with literally dozens of unions around the world.
With respect to Frito-Lay Poland, we have made every effort to conduct our business in a manner that is consistent with the law and respects the rights of our employees – just as we do wherever we do business.  
As for sexual harassment claims that several employees raised after their dismissal (on the basis of work performance or attendance), several points are worth noting:
· Sexual harassment of any kind is expressly prohibited by company policy, and we take any such claims very seriously 

· PepsiCo provides multiple mechanisms for employees to register concerns  – anonymously, if they wish – and no claims of harassment were raised prior to the dismissal of the employees at issue. 

· Regular anonymous employee attitude surveys conducted prior to the claims failed to surface any concerns about harassment at the plant and in fact showed a very high level of employee satisfaction. 
· PepsiCo has cooperated fully with the local authorities investigating the allegations – we’ve even opened our doors to local media to allow them to speak directly to our employees to get their views. 

· Legal proceedings are currently under way in this case, and we look forward to the eventual rendering of a judgment based on the facts.   
With respect to the former plant trade union official, we believe our actions have been in full compliance with the law – and any claim that Frito-Lay Poland circulated a letter urging employees to withdraw from the union is absolutely false.  There simply was not sufficient union membership within the plant to require – under Polish labor law -- the presence of a full-time official solely responsible for representing that membership.  The number of employees affiliated with the union was substantially below the 171 declared in the trade union’s regular statement at the end of September 2005.”
